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          1  COMMITTEE ON AGING

          2                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Good morning. This

          3  meeting will now come to order. Today the Committee

          4  on Aging will consider Intro. No. 739, a bill that

          5  would create a program to provide additional

          6  assistance to senior citizens who qualify for

          7  federal assistance under the low-income home energy

          8  assistance program.

          9                 As we all know, due in part to

         10  disruptions in the energy infrastructure caused by

         11  Hurricane Katrina and Rita earlier this year, home

         12  heating costs are expected to be significantly

         13  higher this winter season.

         14                 According to the US Department of

         15  Energy's most recent estimates on average.

         16  Households that heat primarily with natural gas will

         17  spend 38 percent more for fuel this year than last

         18  year, and households that use heating oil will pay

         19  around 21 percent more to heat their homes. This

         20  increase in cost will undoubtedly have a significant

         21  impact in our City's elderly population.

         22                 For some, it may even mean cutting

         23  back on necessary prescription drugs on food.

         24                 The federal government distributes

         25  roughly a quarter of a million dollars in the form
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          2  of a block grant to New York State every year in

          3  order to provide heating assistance to low-income

          4  households.

          5                 The program known as the Home Energy

          6  Assistance Program, or HEAP, is administered locally

          7  by the New York City Department of Human Resources

          8  Administration. The HRA estimates that it is out

          9  over 400,000 grants annually that total

         10  approximately $31 million, however, some advocates

         11  have said that this is not enough.

         12                 The Public Advocate, for example, has

         13  estimated that at a minimum there are over 600,000

         14  households that would be eligible for HEAP

         15  assistance but that do not get it.

         16                 Intro. No. 739 is designed to address

         17  some of these issues. This bill would establish a

         18  Home Energy Assistance Program to be administered by

         19  the New York City Department for the Aging. This

         20  program would have two functions: to conduct

         21  outreach activities to low-income households that

         22  are having trouble meeting their home energy cost,

         23  and to make HEAP supplements available, subject to a

         24  procreation for qualified households.

         25                 Today we will hear from DFTA and HRA,
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          2  as well as from advocates and agencies that see

          3  firsthand how higher Home Energy Costs impact our

          4  City's seniors.

          5                 Before we proceed with DFTA, I would

          6  like to introduce Council Member Gentile, who is the

          7  sponsor of this bill, bill 739.

          8                 Council member.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Thank you,

         10  Chairwoman Baez. Thank you so much. Good morning.

         11  Certainly all the representatives here, Department

         12  of Aging, Human Resources, and the different groups

         13  that are with us this morning, I appreciate the

         14  opportunity, and having you come to talk about

         15  Intro. 739.

         16                 I would first like to thank

         17  Chairwoman Baez for scheduling this hearing and

         18  understanding the need for low-income seniors to

         19  receive additional funding to help heat their homes.

         20                 I know that this hearing was

         21  advanced, and so I appreciate effort on the part of

         22  Chairwoman Baez, to advance this bill to a hearing,

         23  and I thank her staff for working very diligently to

         24  put this hearing together.

         25                 I want to thank my staff, Joe Mancino
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          2  in particular, for making the hearing possible in

          3  such a short time.

          4                 Living on a fixed income is an

          5  arduous task for anybody, yet seniors on a fixed

          6  income are truly disproportionately affected by

          7  additional taxes and expenses.

          8                 The steps taken in heating one's home

          9  is pure necessity, yet this expense is often the

         10  straw that breaks the proverbial budget camel's back

         11  for many seniors.

         12                 I'm reminded of comments made by

         13  former Mayor Rudy Giuliani.

         14                 In 2001, Mayor Giuliani said that

         15  "I'm particularly concerned about the most

         16  vulnerable New Yorkers, those living on low or fixed

         17  incomes. No one should have to choose between food

         18  and warmth." That was Mayor Giuliani.

         19                 This sentiment has been echoed by

         20  studies put forth by the National Energy Assistance

         21  Directors' Association. This study that they

         22  conducted found that 32 percent of the households,

         23  reported that members either did not fill

         24  prescriptions that took less than the prescribed

         25  dosage in part due to the cost of meeting energy

                                                            7

          1  COMMITTEE ON AGING

          2  bills. Of the same study, 20 percent of the

          3  respondents indicated that they would skip eating a

          4  meal for a day, to save money for their energy

          5  costs.

          6                 Seniors in our City are forced to

          7  decide between life-saving prescription drugs, food

          8  and heating their homes.

          9                 We, as a Council, must do all that we

         10  can to reach out to seniors and give them the help

         11  that we possibly can do. We must consider the times

         12  in which we live, as Chairman Baez said, in the wake

         13  of natural events, like Hurricane Katrina, Hurricane

         14  Rita. We have seen oil prices sky-rocket. Not only

         15  was the commodity of oil lost, but manufacturing

         16  stations and infrastructure were utterly demolished,

         17  along with a direct increase in demand.

         18                 That was witnessed by New Yorkers who

         19  were spending close to $4 a gallon, gasoline and a

         20  heightened amount on their heating cost.

         21                 According to the New York State

         22  Energy Research and Development Authority Weekly

         23  Heating Fuels Report, published in 2005, Heating

         24  Oil, Propane and Kerosene Prices in New York State

         25  have reached historic highs and weekly average home
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          2  heating oil price has increased by over 50 percent,

          3  compared to the same time last year.

          4                 KeySpan Energy, which sells gas in

          5  New York City and Long Island, is currently

          6  projecting that a result of these events, its

          7  consumers will be required to pay at least 25

          8  percent more for home heating oil this winter over

          9  last winter.

         10                 Consolidated Edison, another energy

         11  supplier, has indicated that if the weather does not

         12  reach further inclement conditions, even at this

         13  rate the average household has anticipated paying 30

         14  percent more heating homes this winter.

         15                 Of course, these findings are

         16  alarming and we must take some action. I applaud the

         17  Council for calling upon the State Legislature to

         18  allow the City of New York to eliminate the four

         19  percent portions of the sales tax on home heating

         20  oil. Yet, at this point, this measure has not taken

         21  place and so we must look to exercise other options.

         22                 This introduction, 739, will

         23  immensely benefit the quality of life for low-income

         24  senior citizens. This bill addresses the federally

         25  funded and grossly under-funded federal Home-owners
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          2  Energy Assistance Program, otherwise known as HEAP,

          3  and adds through an appropriation an additional City

          4  budget allocation to subsidize and/or expand the

          5  Home-owners Energy Assistance Program.

          6                 The federal funding, New York State

          7  receives approximately $250 million for the program.

          8  That funding that comes to New York City's share is

          9  about $31 million. The $31 million is meant to serve

         10  an estimated 439,519 households. The report that was

         11  recently commissioned by Public Advocate Betsy

         12  Gotbaum states that there are approximately 607,000

         13  households in New York that would be eligible for

         14  the Home-owners Energy Assistance Program.

         15                 So, with the total number of

         16  households who received the HEAP supplement in

         17  2004/2005 at 439,519 and the report that states that

         18  607,000 households who are eligible, that leaves a

         19  gap of 167,481 households. The answer what happens

         20  to them is that they are left out in the cold

         21  literally. Eligible applicants are not able to

         22  receive their benefits because the funds are

         23  depleted.

         24                 This bill would institute through a

         25  budget modification an additional City portion that
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          2  can be issued to low-income seniors to assist in

          3  heating their homes.

          4                 In this way, we, in this City, can

          5  better protect people from getting shut out of

          6  something that they are truly entitled to.

          7                 As we all know, the HEAP program has

          8  been slashed at the federal government, and at the

          9  last adoption, both the President and the Congress

         10  cut approximately $180 million in HEAP funding.

         11                 Therefore, our action today is a step

         12  in the right direction by utilizing City funds to

         13  ensure that no senior gets left behind, but instead

         14  receives their adequate funding.

         15                 Choosing between health, nourishment

         16  and warmth should not be decisions that people are

         17  forced to make.

         18                 I anticipate that a budget

         19  modification will be forthcoming by the end of this

         20  month, and I'm confident that within that budget

         21  modification we will have funding for this program.

         22  And, so, therefore, I ask my colleagues to strongly

         23  support this bill so that together as a body we can

         24  say that we understand the needs of low-income

         25  seniors, and will continue to advocate for them in
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          2  times of hardship and difficulty.

          3                 Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

          5                 We also have Council Member Dilan.

          6  You can proceed.

          7                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

          8  Good morning, Chairwoman Baez and members of the

          9  Committee on Aging. My name is Sonia Rodriguez, and

         10  I am the Assistant Commissioner of Bureau of Senior

         11  Assistance and Benefits at the Department for the

         12  Aging.

         13                 Thank you for inviting the Department

         14  here today to present testimony regarding the

         15  proposed legislation that would provide additional

         16  assistance to senior citizens who qualify for

         17  federal assistance under the low-income Home Energy

         18  Assistance Program, otherwise known as HEAP.

         19                 Increased energy costs have affected

         20  everyone across the country. New Yorkers have felt

         21  the impact in a number of ways. Not in the least in

         22  their home heating costs.

         23                 Older New Yorkers with limited

         24  incomes, however, are less able to manage increased

         25  heating costs and are vulnerable when their heating
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          2  bills double and triple.

          3                 Older New Yorkers devote a high

          4  percentage of their income to energy costs than any

          5  other age bracket. For this reason, any increase can

          6  seriously affect a senior's ability to pay for other

          7  necessities, including medications, mortgage or

          8  rent.

          9                 Assistance with heating bills can

         10  mean the difference between self-sufficiency and

         11  financial disaster. Ultimately the HEAP program

         12  provides seniors to continue to remain independent

         13  in their homes and/or apartments.

         14                 The Administration has already been

         15  active in addressing winter preparedness, including

         16  both low and fixed income concerns.

         17                 Mayor Bloomberg is acutely aware of

         18  the increased heating costs and disproportionate

         19  affect on seniors.

         20                 In October he addressed a letter to

         21  the members of the Senate Appropriations Committee,

         22  requesting an increase in the Home Energy Assistance

         23  Program.

         24                 In this letter the Mayor states, "I

         25  urge you to increase the $2 billion level already
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          2  included in this bill to 5.1 billion in

          3  appropriations for energy funding for the Low-Income

          4  Home Energy Assistance Program, LIHEAP."

          5                 He goes on to add that most LIHEAP

          6  recipients have at least one family member who is

          7  elderly, disabled or a child under the age of 18.

          8                 Minorities, the elderly and the

          9  disabled and others are thus forced to make painful

         10  choices between heating homes or paying for food,

         11  health care and/or rent.

         12                 We should not ask our most vulnerable

         13  citizens to make such painful trade-offs. This is of

         14  particular concern in New York City. Where the

         15  overall energy costs are already very high, despite

         16  the City's high degree of relative energy

         17  efficiency.

         18                 In addition to the Mayor's letter,

         19  Deputy Mayor Doctoroff has been in contact with both

         20  of the City's electric and gas companies, and the

         21  Public Service Commission to ensure that there is a

         22  focus on energy readiness in this City, with an

         23  appropriate funding and contingency plan.

         24                 The Deputy Mayor convened a meeting

         25  at City Hall on December 5th with Public Service
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          2  Commission Chairman Flynn, Con Edison CEO Kevin

          3  Burke, and KeySpan Chairman CEO Robert Catell. The

          4  meeting agenda was focused solely on the seasonal

          5  heating and energy issues, including the winter

          6  energy outlook for natural gas and other fuels, low

          7   - and fixed-income energy programs, plans for

          8  interruptible fuel customers, and efforts by the

          9  Commission and the two companies to provide public

         10  outreach and assistance.

         11                 Various entities are making winter

         12  plans to lessen the impact of harsh winter. For

         13  example, the Public Service Commission at its

         14  November 22 session approved the reallocation of $7

         15  million in NYSERDA funding from the general energy

         16  efficiency programs to winter energy awareness,

         17  outreach and assistance. Voluntary corporate

         18  programs will also supplement that amount.

         19                 As background, Intro. No. 739, for

         20  which we are offering testimony on today, mirrors

         21  City Aid, a program created temporarily in response

         22  to the rising fuel costs of 2000 and 2001.

         23                 Again these elevated fuel costs were

         24  passed along to the customers, disproportionately

         25  affecting our low-income seniors. City Aid was a
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          2  discretionary allocation created to offer HEAP

          3  recipients additional subsidies for their rising

          4  home heating costs. Renters received an additional

          5  $100 and heaters, or those people who pay to heat

          6  their homes, received an additional $200. In 2000,

          7  15,459 people were able to take advantage of the

          8  program for a total of $2 million. In 2001, 20,360

          9  seniors received the benefit. In comparison, HEAP

         10  offers renters $50 and renters up to $400 based on

         11  cost. There is an option to apply for an additional

         12  emergency benefit, as well.

         13                 Currently, the Human Resources

         14  Administration currently administers the HEAP

         15  program, while the Department for the Aging's role

         16  is to do extensive outreach to seniors across the

         17  five boroughs. This includes distribution and

         18  collection of the applications.

         19                 The HEAP program begins November 1

         20  and typically ends in April or May, depending on the

         21  solvency of the program.

         22                 New York City supports the City

         23  Council joining the Administration's efforts to

         24  address the rising cost of energy for all vulnerable

         25  New Yorkers this winter, including our seniors.
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          2                 However, this support must come

          3  through a City Council appropriation in the budget

          4  process, and not through an unfunded local

          5  legislation.

          6                 We thank you for this opportunity and

          7  I look forward to answering questions about HEAP,

          8  City Aid and the legislation.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

         10                 We've also been joined by Council

         11  Member Arroyo. In your testimony you stated that

         12  there was a meeting that was held December 5th,

         13  correct? What concrete actions as a result of this

         14  meeting?

         15                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         16  I'll have to get back to you on the December 5th

         17  background, the actual specific outcomes of the

         18  meeting. It was intended to look at the City's

         19  overall energy costs and part of the Commission --

         20                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         21  CORBETT: Can I --

         22                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         23  Sure.

         24                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         25  CORBETT: Hello. I'm Jane Corbett, Executive Deputy
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          2  Commissioner for Policy and Program Development at

          3  the Human Resources Administration.

          4                 I did attend that meeting called by

          5  Deputy Mayor Doctoroff, and Con Ed, KeySpan and

          6  Public Service Commission were there, as well as a

          7  couple of other City agencies. It really was a

          8  meeting to make sure that everything was in line for

          9  this winter, that everything that we could do as a

         10  City was being done, and what impressed me greatly

         11  was that Con Ed and KeySpan, as well as the PSC,

         12  have really planned ahead for not just this year,

         13  but coming years, and as a result, the impact, which

         14  we know is anywhere from 50 percent to 100 percent

         15  increase in fuel costs, will be far less on the City

         16  because they're planning ahead and hedging for the

         17  future.

         18                 There were certainly concern about

         19  seniors but about all needy New Yorkers who are

         20  going to be affected by the fuel increases. But

         21  we're aware so far that we're not seeing it because

         22  of a very mild winter. We actually for the HEAP

         23  program, which HRA administers, we're running well

         24  below what we normally see in emergencies, as well

         25  as in our general, not our general applications, but
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          2  applications for additional funds. I could go on but

          3  I'll wait for specific questions.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: On an average, how

          5  many head of households receive the HEAP benefit?

          6                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          7  CORBETT: Last year there were, I can give you not an

          8  average, but 439,818 benefits were issued, from

          9  $30,297,462.

         10                 There were also 8,256 emergency

         11  benefits. This includes, we do boiler repair, boiler

         12  replacement. But emergency benefits often are where

         13  a client cannot pay their fuel bill, and that's

         14  where we'll pay an additional amount in addition to

         15  what we would give if there were a heater.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: And these were

         17  senior headed households?

         18                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         19  CORBETT: No, this is --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: How many of them

         21  were?

         22                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         23  CORBETT: I haven't gotten it broken out in seniors.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: I'm sorry?

         25                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

                                                            19

          1  COMMITTEE ON AGING

          2  CORBETT: I can get that for you, but I don't have it

          3  broken out in seniors.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Could you forward

          5  that information to this Committee?

          6                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: I

          7  --

          8                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          9  CORBETT: Do you have that?

         10                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         11  Yes. In '05 we had 11,830 seniors receiving the HEAP

         12  benefit last year. 11,830 applications, yes.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: I know that you

         14  help in the process of the application, but what

         15  other outreach do you do to make seniors aware that

         16  this HEAP is available to them?

         17                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         18  During the course of the year, we hold HEAP

         19  informational trainings at various senior centers.

         20  We have, with the Borough President, have also held

         21  a HEAP forum. We conduct HEAP -- we partnered with

         22  the Public Service Commission and NYSERDA to do

         23  advertising and their leaflets. We've done

         24  advertising with the Con Edison in the payment stubs

         25  to advertise for HEAP.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Council Member

          3  Gentile.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Yes, I'm

          5  curious, do you agree with the Public Advocate and

          6  either HRA or DFTA? And I'm sorry, your names escape

          7  me at the moment, but do you agree with the Public

          8  Advocate's report that potentially over 600,000

          9  households would be eligible for HEAP in the City of

         10  New York?

         11                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         12  CORBETT: It's feasible they might be eligible. I

         13  don't know on that number. But you should

         14  understand, or you probably do understand, that a

         15  lot of the people who receive HEAP benefits receive

         16  them automatically.

         17                 If you're on SSI, which is many of

         18  the seniors are, you automatically get a HEAP

         19  benefit. If you are on public assistance, you

         20  automatically get a HEAP benefit. In New York City

         21  the majority of those receiving benefits are

         22  renters. So, in fact, they're not directly paying

         23  for heat, that's why they get a lower amount. We, as

         24  a City, have been advocating for years for a higher

         25  amount for that automatic payment, higher than the
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          2  $50, as last year we ask for a minimum of $75.

          3                 Also, the heaters are the ones who

          4  can get a larger amount generally, and in New York

          5  City it's one to two percent of all of the eligible,

          6  people eligible for HEAP are heaters, meaning that

          7  they own their own homes, or are paying directly for

          8  heat. So, it's different from Upstate where the

          9  majority are heaters. Here it's mostly renters.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: So, I don't

         11  know what methodology they used to come up with this

         12  number, the Public Advocate. Is there a way that we

         13  can estimate the potential that's out there for New

         14  York City?

         15                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         16  CORBETT: I honestly don't know how they came up with

         17  this number.

         18                 It may be just based on the census

         19  and income. But just in addition to, DFTA has done

         20  fabulous outreach. I mean, it really has improved

         21  every year.

         22                 I've been involved with a HEAP

         23  program over a period of eight years and the

         24  difference is striking on the number that are signed

         25  up and a lot of it is due to this outreach.
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          2                 We also fund outreach by DYCD,

          3  Department of Youth and Community Development, and

          4  they developed a brochure last year that was very

          5  simple, direct, effective, and we've been audited by

          6  the State and kudos for what the City has done

          7  really on how we've run the program and also the

          8  amazing outreach and how much increase we've done to

          9  the number of people receiving benefits.

         10                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         11  This year, this coming year the Department tends to

         12  concentrate its outreach in the Borough of Queens

         13  and Brooklyn, where we have the higher concentration

         14  of heaters. So, we are now doing some more targeted

         15  outreach to attract and solicit applications from

         16  heaters in those two boroughs.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: So, if a

         18  portion of the HEAP beneficiaries are a constant,

         19  are a given, and you're doing this extra outreach,

         20  I'm curious then, if the federal allocation goes to

         21  the State of New York and then the State of New York

         22  allocates to the localities, and we received $31

         23  million in the past year for HEAP benefits, which

         24  obviously doesn't cover the need in New York City,

         25  what is it that the City has done in efforts with
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          2  the State to secure more of the State allocation for

          3  New York City?

          4                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          5  CORBETT: There is not an actual allocation for New

          6  York City. We draw down from the State. We're very

          7  effective at drawing down very rapidly, so we

          8  actually get a good portion of what the State gets.

          9  So, the real advocacy is not so much with the State.

         10  I mean, there are some where we get a grant from the

         11  State, in this case the advocacy is with Washington,

         12  and it would be terrific if you joined us. I know

         13  you do join us, and the Mayor has been very clear on

         14  what's needed from Washington, and although they've

         15  said 2 billion is not enough. We agree they'd like

         16  to see a lot more money available, but

         17  unfortunately, if Washington doesn't do it, we have

         18  an unfunded mandate.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Are you

         20  saying, though, that you can draw down, New York

         21  City can draw down without a limit from the State

         22  allocation?

         23                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         24  CORBETT: In essence it's without a limit. You know,

         25  that's why we do so much outreach, we want to get
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          2  every person who is possibly eligible to get the

          3  HEAP benefit who can get it.

          4                 However, obviously if everybody is

          5  drawing down as many as they possibly can, we would

          6  finally hit the limit that the State has, what has

          7  been allocated to the State.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: So,

          9  theoretically, New York City could use the entire

         10  State allocation? Theoretically?

         11                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         12  CORBETT: Theoretically, yes.

         13                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: I

         14  just wanted to mention that this also HEAP season

         15  the Department has with, in conjunction with the

         16  Department of Environmental Protection, done an

         17  outreach to 850,000 homeowners regarding the HEAP

         18  program. So, that's already taken place for this

         19  season.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

         21                 You stated earlier that 11,830

         22  seniors applied for the HEAP benefit. Was that the

         23  total number of individuals who also received it? Or

         24  out of that how many received it?

         25                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: No,
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          2  those are the ones where the Department for the

          3  Aging assisted and worked with the applications. HRA

          4  would have the numbers on the actual approved

          5  applications.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

          7                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          8  CORBETT: As I said, you know, if you were on SSI,

          9  you would get it automatically. So, there are a lot

         10  of seniors beyond that. Those are the ones that

         11  directly are given applications by DFTA.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: And just for

         13  clarity, an individual is on SSI, is there -- it

         14  goes according to the income, correct, of that

         15  individual and how many individuals live in that

         16  household?

         17                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         18  CORBETT: SSI is income driven, yes. So, that's why a

         19  number of years ago we advocated that because you're

         20  SSI eligible, you should automatically be eligible

         21  for HEAP, also food stamps. We made that advocacy.

         22  In the past it wasn't true, just because you were

         23  SSI eligible, then you would have to apply for these

         24  other benefits now they're automatic.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: And what do they
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          2  receive? I'm just curious? What's the amount?

          3                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          4  CORBETT: If you're a renter in New York City, or

          5  wherever, you would get $50. If you are a heater --

          6                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Fifty dollars?

          7                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          8  CORBETT: Fifty dollars, because the contention is

          9  you are not paying directly for your heat. We all

         10  know that it is imbedded in the rent, and it's one

         11  of the arguments we've had for years, you are paying

         12  for heat, you're just not paying it directly.

         13                 But if you're a heater, you can get

         14  anywhere up to $400 for an initial payment, and then

         15  you can apply again for additional funds if you need

         16  them during the year. Or if there's an emergency, or

         17  a problem with your boiler. And we do the emergency

         18  repairs on boilers and replacement all summer long

         19  as well, not just during the HEAP season.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: So regardless of

         21  the fact, it would be -- let's say, for example, we

         22  used the $50 for renter, even if let's say for

         23  example the individual has no heat and is forced to

         24  use the heaters or some individuals turn on their

         25  ovens for heat, it would still be the same?
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          2                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          3  CORBETT: If they have no heat and they're a renter,

          4  it means that the landlord should be the one who is

          5  taken to task. I mean, it's dreadful to think that

          6  someone without heat -- as most of us know, if we

          7  rent, we have a building with --

          8                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: It's to save $50,

          9  correct? More or less?

         10                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         11  CORBETT: Yes. I hate to say it, but giving them an

         12  additional $50 doesn't make the landlord repair the

         13  rent -- repair the heat, which is what the problem

         14  would be in that instance.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: I think we have to

         16  look at how that money, how that figure of $50, even

         17  for a renter.

         18                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         19  CORBETT: That's a federal figure.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Okay, thank you.

         21                 Council Member Dilan.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Thank you,

         23  Madam Chair. You actually lead into my line of

         24  questioning.

         25                 And I guess the question applies to
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          2  the agency that can best answer it.

          3                 Of the automatic receivers of heat

          4  who are renters, how does this program help them get

          5  heat? How far does the $50 go? And because they are

          6  renters, how does them receiving this benefit

          7  actually come to help solve the problem?

          8                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          9  CORBETT: I think it's mainly an indication that they

         10  clearly are income eligible, and there are no

         11  strings attached to the $50. There is no one there

         12  to say are you putting it toward your rent which

         13  incorporates your heat? If they need it for

         14  something else and they're using it for something

         15  else, nobody is --

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay, so the

         17  likelihood is that -- and how many individuals meet

         18  that type of criteria, as far as they're renters,

         19  they receive $50, do you know --

         20                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         21  CORBETT: Well, as I said, of the 439 odd thousand

         22  who receive benefits, all but, let's say about two

         23  percent, are renters in New York City.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay, so that's

         25  a substantial amount of money that's being spent,
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          2  and we're not exactly sure if it's actually going to

          3  reduce energy cost directly. It may be indirectly,

          4  but there is no way to be certain that it can be

          5  directly targeting the problems, is that what you're

          6  saying?

          7                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          8  CORBETT: You can say it's directly to the problem,

          9  because definitely there is $50 worth of heat

         10  incorporated in the rent, so when they use it for

         11  their expenses, it's definitely covering that as

         12  part of the expense.

         13                 There's no question that we would

         14  like to target landlords who have problems with the

         15  heating, but then they're heaters, if they're in a

         16  small house, one- to three-family house, those are

         17  the ones who are benefitting from heat that are

         18  income-eligible.

         19                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: And

         20  using Chairwoman Baez's example, if the landlord is

         21  not supplying adequate heat and they're forced to

         22  use an electric heater, or supplement it in some

         23  other way, then the increased cost goes to the

         24  electricity, or the gas that they're now incurring

         25  as a result of not actually getting adequate heat.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay.

          3                 You mentioned emergency funding, you

          4  mentioned the boiler; are there any other instances

          5  that qualify as emergency funding, just for my own

          6  informational purposes?

          7                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          8  CORBETT: Well, at times there are cooling programs

          9  as well, in the summer.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: In the summer,

         11  okay.

         12                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         13  CORBETT: It depends on the year. Sometimes we've

         14  actually supplied air conditioners, sometimes it's

         15  in fans, sometimes extra money to help somebody pay

         16  an electric bill, but it depends on the year and the

         17  program.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay. And just

         19  to help me understand, could you simply the

         20  definition under this program as a heater and a

         21  non-heater?

         22                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         23  CORBETT: A heater means someone who pays directly

         24  for heat. Generally that means the owner of a one-

         25  to three-family house. I mean, that would be the
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          2  most logical. It's not a landlord of an

          3  100-apartment building.

          4                 There are some instance where heat is

          5  actually broken out of the rent, but it's very rare

          6  in New York City. I think most of us who have rented

          7  just see one price. We pay separately for electric.

          8  So, if it were electric heat, then you would be

          9  considered a heater, because you'll be paying

         10  directly for your heat.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay. And what,

         12  I guess, advice could you give me, say for seniors

         13  who outreached to my district office. I think

         14  someone from DFTA may have gotten a phone call from

         15  my office yesterday regarding a senior who doesn't

         16  receive an automatic benefit and they do own a home,

         17  to enroll in the HEAP program. Is there something

         18  where we contact directly, as we did yesterday? Or

         19  is there any other additional information that you

         20  can provide that may be helpful?

         21                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         22  CORBETT: They could call HRA's Info Line, which I

         23  should know automatically. But HRA's Info Line. It's

         24  on nyc.gov, it's on the HRA site.

         25                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:
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          2  3-1-1.

          3                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          4  CORBETT: Or call 3-1-1. And we'll send the client an

          5  application.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay.

          7                 And then as it directly relates to

          8  the legislation, Ms. Rodriguez, you stated in your

          9  testimony that you didn't feel legislation was the

         10  best way to go because it was a sort of unfunded

         11  mandate. I think naturally if the Council got behind

         12  the bill, we would have to put the money behind the

         13  legislation. But I guess are there any other things

         14  that in DFTA's view, where DFTA finds the

         15  legislation somewhat prohibitive, even though we

         16  agree on the spirit of it?

         17                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: No,

         18  you broke out the legislation to target the

         19  population of 65. We have, and we traditionally work

         20  with seniors that are 60 and above, so that's

         21  something that we can talk about because those are

         22  the federal guidelines for HEAP would be 60 and

         23  above.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay. And that

         25  would be the only other issue?
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          2                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          3  CORBETT: At this point we were pretty successful

          4  with City Aid back in 2000 and 2001. I think further

          5  breakout of the heaters and renter heaters, versus

          6  the renter that have heat included in the rent, so

          7  that you can actually identify your renter heater,

          8  that have a higher liability.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay. I just

         10  want to say to the Chair and my colleagues, you

         11  know, I also agree that appropriation is the best

         12  way to handle this. I'm not sure what ability we

         13  have to modify the budget at this point with the

         14  session ending, but I think the Council needs to

         15  work with the Administration on some sort of action

         16  in this regard because there are many seniors out

         17  there asking for this type of assistance, and I

         18  support my colleague Vincent Gentile in the passage

         19  of this legislation, if need be.

         20                 Thank you, Madam Chair.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

         22                 One question. Regarding this benefit,

         23  this HEAP benefit, when it goes to the individual

         24  household, has it ever gone directly to Con Edison

         25  on behalf of the household?
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          2                 Does it happen now or --

          3                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          4  CORBETT: Do you mean the $50?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Yes.

          6                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          7  CORBETT: That doesn't. But the utility payment will

          8  go to the actual vendor. The heater payment, yes.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Madam Chair,

         11  if I may be able to follow-up with one or two

         12  questions? Thank you.

         13                 I'm just curious, because the City

         14  Aid program was the program that you administered in

         15  2001, where there was a funded, City-funded program.

         16  How many applications for HEAP did you process in

         17  that year when there was a City Aid program and how

         18  did that compare to the applications that you had

         19  processed in the past year?

         20                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         21  Okay, I happen to have both years.

         22                 In the Year 2000, which was actually

         23  the original year of the City Aid allocation, we had

         24  15,459 received the City Aid dollars of 2 million, 2

         25  million total dollars, of which 4,598 heaters, and
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          2  10,861 were renters in 2000. In 2001, we doubled the

          3  amount of heaters in terms of outreach, was 8,244,

          4  and 12,116 renters, and that was a total of $2.8

          5  million.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Now, were

          7  these numbers that you're talking about funded

          8  through the City Aid program, were these recipients

          9  that otherwise would have not received any aid? Or

         10  are these recipients that received an additional

         11  subsidy?

         12                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         13  This was an additional subsidy to those already on

         14  the HEAP program. That's how we were able to

         15  identify and give an automatic supplement. And at

         16  that time, we gave $100 to renters and $200 to

         17  heaters supplement.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: So there was

         19  not an outreach program to reach those who might be

         20  eligible but not getting benefits?

         21                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: In

         22  the Year 2001 there definitely was. There was also

         23  an application process that we actually did for

         24  those who did not avail themselves, they had heard

         25  the City Aid program, that we also took the
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          2  opportunity to enroll them in HEAP as well.

          3                 So, we did an application process

          4  where they would apply to us for City Aid and do an

          5  application for HEAP at that time.

          6                 So, if they weren't on HEAP, we would

          7  have them apply to HEAP also at that time.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Well, you

          9  know, I was just informed by the Finance Division

         10  here at the City Council that we're looking to maybe

         11  negotiate something in the area of $4 million in a

         12  budget modification for the end of this month.

         13                 If we're successful and that occurs,

         14  how do you foresee administering this program? Do

         15  you foresee an emphasis on reaching those that have

         16  not received benefits? Or will the emphasis be more

         17  on subsidies for those already receiving benefits?

         18                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         19  Well at this point it would be on those that are

         20  receiving benefits, simply because those are the

         21  ones that would be income eligible, and would also

         22  be in need of the supplement because they are

         23  obviously applying for the HEAP supplement because

         24  they have a need.

         25                 And also we will, as we did in the
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          2  past, do a simultaneous outreach for the City Aid as

          3  well as the HEAP program, that if you're applying

          4  for City Aid, then the natural thing to do is also

          5  do a HEAP application, as well.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: What about in terms

          7  of outreach? You said there's a host of individuals

          8  that you reach out to and you put it on the Con Ed

          9  bill and so forth; what about with the elected

         10  officials? Do you send us information? I mean, I

         11  have not received anything.

         12                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: We

         13  do.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: I would be more

         15  than happy to receive that, because --

         16                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: We

         17  also do a great deal of training for the City

         18  officials staff. And I will check with my staff to

         19  find out if your staff has been in contact. But we

         20  do also an outreach to our City Council members

         21  every year by way of a letter, informing them the

         22  HEAP season is open, and it's a dear colleague

         23  letter.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: And you do a

         25  training with staff?
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          2                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

          3  With staff.

          4                 And I don't know exactly when that

          5  actually took place, but I believe there were two

          6  trainings that we've done so far, right? They're

          7  borough trainings.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Okay, I'm not

          9  clear. What do you mean borough trainings?

         10                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: We

         11  conduct them in the borough.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: For example, has

         13  that happened, did you start in the Bronx?

         14                 Could you provide the Committee with

         15  that list of individuals that have been reached out

         16  to?

         17                 We also recommend that the

         18  individuals that haven't been reached out to, if you

         19  can reach out to us and see if we can set something

         20  up? Because I'm sure we want to be helpful in

         21  getting the word out this is available to

         22  individuals. So, I certainly look forward to working

         23  with you and anyone who can certainly help us in

         24  getting the message. Who is going to be responsible

         25  for that? Thank you.
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          2                 Council Member Arroyo.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: I apologize

          4  for being late, but the FDR does not cooperate every

          5  day.

          6                 Good morning. I want to make sure I'm

          7  correct what I hear.  You're saying we don't need

          8  legislation to address the issue? That if it's

          9  necessary, a program similar to City Aid, like in

         10  2000/2001 will address the issue; is that what

         11  you're saying?

         12                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: I'm

         13  just saying the individual season merits some

         14  individual relief right now and you have the ability

         15  to do it, and you can appropriate the dollars for

         16  it, we'll do it. No problem.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: And we don't

         18  need legislation to make sure that you do what's

         19  needed to be done? Because --

         20                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: I

         21  don't know that what we need to do would have to be

         22  mandated in legislation. We can do it as a joint

         23  effort, because we are obviously all concerned over

         24  the situation.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: So, we know
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          2  how many are eligible, and whether all who are

          3  eligible applied?

          4                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: No,

          5  I think what was stated earlier was that there is a

          6  survey out there, or a number out there of some

          7  potentially eligible that may be eligible for HEAP I

          8  think by the IBO, I don't know, some statistic.

          9                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         10  CORBETT: Public Advocate.

         11                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         12  Public Advocate's Office, that states that there's a

         13  larger number than actually getting the benefit that

         14  are eligible, so that we would need to beef up our,

         15  continue to beef up our outreach efforts to ensure

         16  that we get as many of those that they say are

         17  eligible apply.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: And if we

         19  appropriate, then they should be taken care of. And

         20  those are the ones that received the $50?

         21                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         22  CORBETT: It's not whether or not you appropriate,

         23  whether or not we get to all of these people, that

         24  indicates that everyone would be receiving it if we

         25  just had the appropriation.
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          2                 The outreach is being done

          3  intensively, as I said earlier, not just by DFTA,

          4  but also by DYCD, to our funding, as well as through

          5  our offices at HRA.

          6                 I think equally important to the

          7  funding, which I think we should be getting from

          8  Washington. I assure you if we got it from

          9  Washington, those now eligible would get increased

         10  funding, which would be terrific.

         11                 However, on the outreach we're

         12  constantly doing it and I think that's where the

         13  City Council can be very helpful in their borough

         14  offices, to make sure that their constituents, who

         15  have not already applied, do apply.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: And what

         17  happens if we get all who are eligible to apply?

         18  Will we be able to satisfy their needs?

         19                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         20  CORBETT: As I said earlier, we can draw down until

         21  there is no more funding.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: It's a yes or

         23  no. Would we be able to meet the need if we're -- as

         24  a City have every eligible individual submit an

         25  application and that application found worthy of
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          2  grant dollars, would we be able to satisfy that need

          3  as a City?

          4                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          5  CORBETT: What do you mean by satisfy the need?

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: Would everyone

          7  who applies, the universe apply who is eligible,

          8  would we be able to satisfy a grant for everyone?

          9                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         10  CORBETT: The likelihood is that they would all get,

         11  that we're talking mostly about renters now, because

         12  that's the case in New York City, that most of them

         13  would get the grant.

         14                 If everybody in New York State did

         15  the equivalent, because I assure you, in New York

         16  State it doesn't mean everybody who is eligible

         17  across the whole state is applying, if everybody did

         18  the same thing, would New York State have enough in

         19  its allocation from Washington? I believe so.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO: Okay, thank

         21  you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: So, give me an

         23  example of an individual who doesn't qualify. And

         24  what efforts have you done to help this individual?

         25                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER
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          2  CORBETT: It's income driven. So, if you have more

          3  income than the guidelines --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Those that don't

          5  receive it automatically.

          6                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

          7  We're talking about those non-income eligible.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Right.

          9                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         10  Anyone over the income of $17,439 would not be

         11  eligible.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Seventeen thousand.

         13                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: I

         14  believe that's the income for HEAP this year.

         15                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         16  CORBETT: Eighteen-hundred and three dollars a month,

         17  right? For individuals.

         18                 So anyone beyond that --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Doesn't qualify.

         20                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         21  Again, as stated by the legislation, you are now,

         22  you have moved the senior to 65, so those 60 to 64

         23  probably would not also be eligible as well.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Council Member

         25  Dilan.

                                                            44

          1  COMMITTEE ON AGING

          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Just briefly,

          3  Madam Chair. I'm sorry for all the follow-up, but I

          4  think it's an issue we all care about.

          5                 Does either agency have an estimation

          6  as to how much additional funds it will require to

          7  get through this winter season?

          8                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          9  CORBETT: Well, as you know, the Mayor asked for it

         10  to be increased to $5.2 billion. Now, that's

         11  nationwide. That's not for New York City.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Well, I'm

         13  saying just for New York City, say if there was a

         14  possibility for a budget modification and if the

         15  Council was ready to take action, would there be any

         16  way for you to know or to get us a cost back?

         17                 If you don't know, I think it would

         18  be a good idea just to get us an estimate back as

         19  soon as possible.

         20                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         21  CORBETT: We were saying that last year, I mean we

         22  are saying that about 2.7 million was spent on

         23  emergency benefits, you can assume that a great deal

         24  of those emergencies mean that someone could not pay

         25  their bill because of the higher expenses for them,
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          2  for whatever reason.

          3                 And if this year we're estimating 25

          4  percent higher fuel costs, you could just at a very

          5  quick and dirty say, well, about a quarter of that

          6  additional would be needed.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay, that's a

          8  rough way to do it. But I would suggest that maybe

          9  both of you go back to your respective Commissioners

         10  and see if they can get this Committee an estimated

         11  cost on additional funds it may need.

         12                 Thank you, Madam Chair.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Regarding the

         14  income eligibility, when was the last time that was

         15  increased? Because you said it was 18,000?

         16                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ: A

         17  month (sic). It changes every year. It changes every

         18  year.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: And last year, or

         20  the year before --

         21                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         22  They have an individual and a household breakout. I

         23  don't have the numbers with me. Does anybody have an

         24  application there? But it changed from 17 something

         25  to 1,800, this individual.
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          2                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

          3  CORBETT: And it's all on the website as well for

          4  HEAP. Okay, yes, last year. 1,803 for a Tier II and

          5  Tier I 1,037 household. I can get you --

          6                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Right. Can you

          7  please provide the Committee with all that

          8  information?

          9                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         10  CORBETT: I can. I can.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

         12                 Thank you very much for your

         13  testimony.

         14                 ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER RODRIGUEZ:

         15  Thank you.

         16                 EXECUTIVE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER

         17  CORBETT: Thank you.

         18                 MS. SALIMI: William Rapfogel,

         19  Patricia Wade and Russell Norris.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: You can proceed.

         21                 MR. RAPFOGEL: My name is William

         22  Rapfogel, and I run the Metropolitan Council on

         23  Jewish Poverty. Many of you know the organization,

         24  but just in terms of the issue that you were talking

         25  about earlier, vis-a-vis outreach, we have over the
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          2  past four years enrolled more than 38,000 children

          3  and families in the Child Health and Family Health

          4  Plus Program, and over the past decade have trained

          5  through outreach and through training more than

          6  30,000 home care workers in the City of New York,

          7  and this is regardless of anybody's religion or

          8  ethnicity, this is across the board.

          9                 We run a network of 25 Jewish

         10  community councils across the City, together with

         11  other partner agencies and coalitions throughout the

         12  City covering about 115 neighborhoods. Our programs

         13  serve over 100,000 individuals and families and

         14  crisis through housing, home care, job training,

         15  career counseling, furniture and emergency food.

         16                 We have been honored in the past to

         17  administer the City's HEAP program for the City

         18  until recently, and during the prior Department for

         19  the Aging HEAP program grant which was funded

         20  through the City Council, the contract period was

         21  February 1st, 2001, through June 30th, 2001. We were

         22  pleased to work with the City Council, DFTA, senior

         23  centers and social workers and elected officials

         24  throughout the City to serve more than 20,500

         25  clients through this with $146 average.
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          2                 I should point out the reason the

          3  average was higher under this program was not the

          4  federal program, so that people who were renters and

          5  who were eligible, because of turnoffs, because of

          6  all sorts of other things, were eligible for more

          7  than the federal grant.

          8                 This funding is something that we

          9  believe is critical fulfilling the gap between what

         10  people are eligible for and what they need to

         11  survive. It is not only essential that we do this

         12  periodically. But it's essential that the Council

         13  and the Administration come together to do this on a

         14  regular basis so that we can fill this unmet need.

         15                 The federal government to be sure is

         16  shortchanging the City on a whole range of different

         17  grants, but one of those areas clearly is the Home

         18  Energy Assistance Program known as LIHEAP. The

         19  federal government, as we know, does not do their

         20  federal poverty level statistics, or people who are

         21  eligible for LIHEAP, based on the cost of living. So

         22  that somebody who is in a state or a city in another

         23  part of rural United States, has the same exact

         24  income guidelines as somebody in the City who is

         25  paying ten or 20 times that amount for rent alone.
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          2  Too often people are making choices between eating

          3  and paying their home energy bills. We have to be

          4  sure that we can make those people eligible for

          5  HEAP, find ways to draw down the additional HEAP

          6  funding, both in terms of seniors, as well as those

          7  families.

          8                 There were a couple of clients that I

          9  just wanted to point out we had in the past whose

         10  families are relevant here. The case of one, the

         11  Mrs. B who considers herself lucky she survived the

         12  Holocaust, while all her family, her parents,

         13  siblings and her husband were killed in

         14  concentration camps. She was the only one who was

         15  able to escape execution by hiding in a neighbor's

         16  basement, which she sat in the cold for many weeks.

         17                 After the war, she came to America,

         18  worked hard to put her life back together, but was

         19  never able to emotionally recover from the tragedy.

         20  She never remarried. Never had children. Now, 85

         21  years old and living alone, she basically cannot

         22  afford all the necessities, and every day she has to

         23  make decisions between home heating bills and food,

         24  because she can't afford both.

         25                 Or another case, another woman who is
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          2  an immigrant in South America. She is a widow,

          3  mother, she was recently moved to the United States

          4  and unable to support herself and her family while

          5  living elsewhere after her husband passed away. And

          6  their family had lived in America once before, but

          7  they moved and as a result she wasn't eligible for

          8  certain benefits and she moved out of the United

          9  States.

         10                 She, now that she's here, faces

         11  rental costs on a temporary apartment, as well as

         12  costs for daily needs for her children, and she

         13  estimate those same terrible choices about helping

         14  the immediate needs of her family or spending money

         15  on their home so that they can hope for a better

         16  future.

         17                 Now, while we're able to help them in

         18  other ways, in this case we're able to really

         19  comprehensively look at the clients, and we did this

         20  in the earlier case of 2001, where a client who

         21  comes to us for home energy assistance, whether it's

         22  a senior citizen or somebody else, we're able to tie

         23  them into other programs as well, so that if they

         24  have difficulty because of the lost job of one of

         25  the spouses or a single parent who lot their job,
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          2  we're able to tie them into a job training program

          3  or career counseling program, as well as making sure

          4  that our food pantry is able to ensure that they

          5  have food, our crisis intervention workers can help

          6  them in many ways, including advocating for learning

          7  disabled children.

          8                 So, the leveraging that goes on, we

          9  make sure, for example, that all senior citizens are

         10  applying for senior housing, whether it be HUD 202

         11  program, or the City's new inclusionary zoning

         12  programs which provides housing for the elderly.

         13                 And the idea that we can continue to

         14  leverage those dollars, particularly if we can make

         15  sure these dollars happen on a regular basis, is

         16  probably the one promising thing as we're all

         17  freezing outside.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 MR. NORRIS: Good morning. My name is

         20  Russell Norris. I am the Executive Director of the

         21  Bay Ridge Center in Brooklyn. We provide services to

         22  older adults in Community district 10, and we're

         23  located in Councilman Gentile's Council district.

         24                 Our services include congregate and

         25  home-delivered meals, transportation, shopping

                                                            52

          1  COMMITTEE ON AGING

          2  assistance, telephone reassurance, classes and

          3  activities for some 6,000 seniors in Southwest

          4  Brooklyn. We operate a food pantry and a soup

          5  kitchen, and we provide case management and

          6  entitlement assistance to some 800 frail and

          7  homebound older adults.

          8                 One of the services we offer through

          9  our case management service is help with

         10  entitlements, like the Home-owners Energy Assistance

         11  Program, or HEAP. As we've all heard, HEAP involves

         12  a one-time energy assistance grant for persons 60

         13  years of age or older, or is it 65 now?

         14                 The grant this year is $50 and goes

         15  directly to the utilities.

         16                 We help about 15 or 20 seniors a year

         17  with the HEAP program, which doesn't sound like a

         18  lot. But keep in mind that we are only one of a

         19  large number of Brooklyn agencies, there are some 20

         20  of them in the Bay Ridge area, that help clients

         21  with their applications for HEAP. Add to that the

         22  fact, as we've heard, that recipients of SSI get

         23  HEAP automatically and the numbers begin to add up.

         24                 The people who come to us for help

         25  are often confused and unsure about what their
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          2  options are. They don't know what kind of benefits

          3  they're entitled to, or how to get them. We get

          4  calls from seniors who are often at their wits end.

          5  Many of them are on fixed incomes, limited budgets,

          6  facing rising energy and now-a-days Medicare costs

          7  as well. Medicare, as you know, has gone up

          8  significantly, twice over the last couple of years,

          9  and those increases come directly out of their

         10  Social Security checks.

         11                 Money used to pay for the new

         12  prescription drug program is money not available to

         13  pay utility bills.

         14                 If they rent, they can't take

         15  advantage of the $250 fuel assistance grant, which

         16  is available to them, because that's limited to

         17  home-owners.

         18                 They're not eligible for IT-214

         19  assistance unless their rent is less than $450 a

         20  month, and as you can imagine, that is kind of hard

         21  in Brooklyn, finding an apartment for less than $450

         22  a month.

         23                 But these are just numbers. We need

         24  to put a human face on the numbers. So, let me tell

         25  you about just one of our clients at the Bay Ridge
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          2  Center, who is a real person. She is a 90-year-old

          3  widow, living on $834 month social security. Do the

          4  math, that comes out to about $11,000 a year. She is

          5  eligible for about $60 a month in food stamps, twice

          6  a week she pays for an Access-A-Ride to the

          7  chiropractor. She has a small supplemental insurance

          8  policy she pays on each month, but she's one of the

          9  lucky ones. She's lucky because she happens to live

         10  in a rent-controlled apartment, and the rent is

         11  below the $450 IT-214 cutoff, so she is eligible for

         12  some assistance there.

         13                 Now, the caseworker who told me this

         14  story is working as hard as she can to find benefits

         15  to assist this woman. But she told me, she confided

         16  in me yesterday, when she went to help the woman

         17  fill out the HEAP application, she couldn't bring

         18  herself to tell the client that it was only for $50.

         19  They wonder why? Well, because many of the seniors

         20  they help just give up when they find out how little

         21  help there really is. They walk away. They say the

         22  hassle of coming into the office and filling out the

         23  application just isn't worth the effort for $50.

         24  That may explain as an aside why the statistics seem

         25  to indicate that there are those out there who are
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          2  not taking advantage of the program.

          3                 In this case, $50 is about one

          4  month's electric bill for the number we're

          5  discussing. That's helpful. That gets her through

          6  November. Now what about December, January,

          7  February, March, what help is there then?

          8                 That's why the Bay Ridge Center

          9  supports Councilman Gentile's efforts to increase

         10  the HEAP allowance. We're grateful for that.

         11                 As the Councilman knows, Bay Ridge

         12  has one of the highest percentages of older adults

         13  in New York City. In CD 10, more than 20 percent of

         14  the population is 60 years of age or older, and

         15  there are neighborhoods where that percentage is

         16  much higher.

         17                 The Bay Ridge Center was just awarded

         18  a contract in the New York State Department for the

         19  Aging to operate a neighborhood NORC in an area

         20  where 40 percent of the homes are occupied by folks

         21  60 years of age or older, and of course the impact

         22  of the babyboomers is just starting.

         23                 These people are our parents, our

         24  grandparents, our aunts, our uncles, people who have

         25  worked hard all of their lives. They have given so
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          2  much, and now that they're retired and living on

          3  Social Security, maybe a small pension, do we not

          4  have an obligation to do right by them? Because

          5  believe me, the time is coming when as Pogo used to

          6  say, "We have met the enemy and he is us." All of us

          7  will be in the same boat one day. Let's think about

          8  that when the Council votes on this supplemental

          9  allowance.

         10                 In the words of the great Jewish

         11  philosopher Abraham Heschel, "The mark of a truly

         12  civilized society is how it cares for its oldest

         13  members." If that standard were applied to the

         14  decisions we make here, how will prosperity judge

         15  us?

         16                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: I'm sorry, before

         17  you begin, I just want to acknowledge Council Member

         18  Gallagher who has joined us.

         19                 MS. WADE: Good morning, members of

         20  the Council, and ladies and gentlemen. My name is

         21  Patricia Wade, and I'm the Executive Director of

         22  Ridgewood Older Adult Center And Services,

         23  Incorporated. And I think that my colleague Russell

         24  Norris and I may sound as if we wrote our testimony

         25  together because we're very similar in what we're
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          2  going to say. And I'm a little concerned that I

          3  might have misunderstood the scope of the program.

          4                 Like Mr. Norris, I thought that the

          5  program was intended to give an additional benefit

          6  to those already receiving HEAP, but from what the

          7  Department for the Aging said previously, it sounded

          8  like it was to expand recipients of HEAP. But I will

          9  continue, because like Mr. Norris, I have concerns

         10  for those that are receiving HEAP now.

         11                 Ridgewood Older Adults Center And

         12  Services provides an endless amount of services and

         13  opportunities for 900 adults on site and 1,200 frail

         14  home-bound members.

         15                 Like Mr. Norris's center, we provide

         16  intensive case management, case assistance, shopping

         17  tour, home-delivered meals, meals on-site, weekend

         18  meals, but most of our members are immigrants who

         19  worked in breweries, factories, knitting mills, or

         20  as housekeepers. They're blue collar workers that

         21  live on low, live on their Social Security. More

         22  than 70 percent of them rent apartments. More than

         23  80 percent of them subsist on Social Security as

         24  their only income.

         25                 Some are able to subsidize their
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          2  monthly income by drawing on their meager savings,

          3  which are shrinking even as we speak.

          4                 Housing stock in Ridgewood, Glendale,

          5  Maspeth and Middle Village is mostly two to four

          6  families, making renters ineligible for the Senior

          7  Citizen Rent Increase Exemption, and making them

          8  vulnerable to the whims of their landlords.

          9                 The high cost of rent results in

         10  unusual and sometimes desperate situations, living

         11  situations in order to keep a roof over one's head,

         12  but I understand that's not the topic of today's

         13  hearing.

         14                 The purpose of today's testimony is

         15  to speak out strongly in favor of creating a HEAP

         16  subsidy for the elderly, particularly those who

         17  rent.

         18                 With people fighting to pay rents

         19  that often exceed $1,000 while living on Social

         20  Security, help is critical.

         21                 Currently the HEAP allowance for a

         22  renter is $50. Years ago that allowance might have

         23  provided abatement for two months electricity, but

         24  certainly not any longer.

         25                 In fact, current HEAP allowance often
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          2  does not even pay a full month's electricity.

          3                 Section 8 is no longer available.

          4  Most renters are ineligible for IT-214, and benefits

          5  are stagnant compared to the skyrocketing growth of

          6  cost for housing, utilities and health care.

          7                 Ridgewood Older Adults Center And

          8  Services serves as case managers and staff work to

          9  help seniors remain independent, to promote dignity

         10  and to help them to continue to contribute to

         11  society.

         12                 Many of our members volunteer in the

         13  senior center to provide services for the homebound,

         14  they work in hospitals, churches and schools. Many

         15  of the homebound members continue to contribute by

         16  providing telephone reassurance, donating hand-made

         17  articles for sale and being community block

         18  watchers.

         19                 However, after utilizing all the

         20  formal and informal supports available to achieve

         21  independence and dignity, efforts fail if we cannot

         22  keep seniors in their homes.

         23                 It's wonderful to see improvements in

         24  once impoverished neighborhoods, but we need to care

         25  for New York's most venerable and vulnerable
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          2  citizens.

          3                 Elderly people are often the eyes and

          4  ears of neighborhoods deserted during the day by

          5  employed adults. The lack of subsidy to help older

          6  adults remain in their home forces older adults out

          7  of our communities, thus diminishing the character

          8  and more importantly, the moral backbone of our

          9  society in this great City of New York.

         10                 The cost of living, particularly

         11  occupancy in New York, in justification for offering

         12  a HEAP subsidy to our elderly citizens.

         13                 I urge the New York City Council to

         14  continue growing this City and improving the quality

         15  of life for everyone by enacting a HEAP subsidy that

         16  will allow the elderly to remain in their homes and

         17  the community.

         18                 Thank you very much.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: I have a question

         20  for Mr. Rapfogel.

         21                 Before I ask the question, I just

         22  want to say, and I want to thank you because you do

         23  provide services to the district that I represent,

         24  the majority being people of color, and your

         25  organization has helped so many individuals in that
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          2  district and I just really wanted to thank you for

          3  your services and all that you do.

          4                 My question is what are some of the

          5  lessons learned of anything from your Administration

          6  of the City HEAP supplement program in 2001? And

          7  what should we keep in mind as we go forward with

          8  this legislation?

          9                 MR. RAPFOGEL: I think sadly the

         10  lesson is that there continues to be significant

         11  unmet need that without a more substantial funding

         12  for this program and a greater tie in to the overall

         13  HEAP program, the likelihood is they will continue

         14  to be seniors who don't have their needs met. And

         15  that's probably the most important thing. I mean,

         16  there is no shortage of people applying. The

         17  outreach was, again, across the Board through

         18  elected officials, through the Council, through

         19  senior centers and other senior organizations, and

         20  you know, there was very proportionate

         21  representation in terms of the clients from across

         22  the City.

         23                 But it's clear that the seniors

         24  involved and the communities involved need more

         25  resources allocated for this and for sure this year,
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          2  which is a year that the home heating oil costs are

          3  going up, they will probably need more.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

          5                 Council Member Gentile.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Thank you,

          7  Madam Chair.

          8                 I'm curious. I mean, it's coming

          9  through loud and clear that the service providers

         10  are saying that the subsidy, the money should be

         11  used to increase the subsidy beyond the $50. That's

         12  coming through loud and clear. I'm just wondering,

         13  and I'm correct about that, and Dr. Norris and the

         14  Ridgewood Center, I'm accurate about that, correct?

         15                 MR. NORRIS: Yes.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: I'm curious,

         17  Mr. Rapfogel, you said that in the City Aid Program

         18  that you administered in 2001, there were 20,500

         19  people served?

         20                 MR. RAPFOGEL: That's correct.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Do you know

         22  if those people served under the City Aid program

         23  were served in terms of an additional subsidy, or

         24  new applicants?

         25                 MR. RAPFOGEL: I know there were many
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          2  people who were new applicants, but I also know

          3  there was no way of being able to gauge which ones

          4  had received a subsidy of $50 from the other HEAP

          5  program. So that there are people who came in and

          6  said that they didn't have any previous subsidy,

          7  they may have said that because they were afraid

          8  that they might not be eligible for the new subsidy

          9  because of that.

         10                 So, I sense that a lot of those

         11  people were served by the City's $50 subsidy, but I

         12  think that just by having this as an add-on, many

         13  people would have felt that they would not want to

         14  say that they got the previous subsidy.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: So, you're

         16  saying there really is no way to know out of that

         17  20,500?

         18                 MR. RAPFOGEL: There were no

         19  cross-references, no computer files that were able

         20  to be checked against the City's records.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: To see who's

         22  --

         23                 MR. RAPFOGEL: Right. But I fear is

         24  that there are seniors out there who because they

         25  got the $50 didn't even come forward for this simply
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          2  out of fear that they were not eligible since they

          3  got the $50.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Now, what is

          5  your sense of it, because you've administered the

          6  program in the past, and if there's the allocation,

          7  which we're hoping by the end of this month to have

          8  that allocation, do you have a preference, as you've

          9  heard here from the other providers, to whether this

         10  should be an additional subsidy or an outreach?

         11                 Because we all acknowledge it's the

         12  gap out there of people who are not being served

         13  because of the funding.

         14                 MR. RAPFOGEL: I think you want to do

         15  both. I think you clearly want to make people

         16  eligible, even if they receive the $50, because the

         17  $50 isn't adequate, but at the same time, for some

         18  senior who didn't receive the 50 for whatever

         19  reason, I guess you don't want to exclude them

         20  either, particularly those who might be near poverty

         21  and not necessarily qualified for that exact amount

         22  that was mentioned before by the City spokespeople,

         23  the fact of the matter is the federal numbers are

         24  terribly low, and that the City and State and many

         25  of us have tried to get Washington to change that to
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          2  no avail.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: So, the $50

          4  allocation is not based on the division of the

          5  funding. It is a stated allocation of the program.

          6                 MR. RAPFOGEL: Federal allocation.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Thank you.

          8  And I thank all of you for joining us today. I'm

          9  sending it back to the Chair.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you very much

         11  for your testimony. Thank you.

         12                 MS. SALIMI: Jumanie Williams,

         13  Marianne Brennick.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: You can proceed.

         15                 MS. BRENNICK: My name is Marianne

         16  Brennick, and I'm here to speak on behalf of the

         17  Community Agency for Senior Citizens, or "CASC," as

         18  it is popularly known on Staten Island, and in

         19  support of Intro. 739.

         20                 CASC provides comprehensive services

         21  to older adults on Staten Island.

         22                 Its mission is to address the

         23  problems and needs of senior citizens age 60 and

         24  above, helping them to lead viable, independent

         25  lives in the community.
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          2                 It accomplishes this by providing

          3  advocacy, counseling and an array of related social

          4  and support services to more than 10,000 seniors

          5  annually.

          6                 These include case management and

          7  home care assessment, information and referral,

          8  housing assistance, elder abuse services,

          9  transportation, crime victim assistance,

         10  intergenerational programs, crime prevention and

         11  community education programs and seminars, caregiver

         12  and grandparent support programs and senior center

         13  sponsorship.

         14                 There are, according to the 2000 US

         15  census, 68,688 people who are over 60 years of age

         16  on Staten Island. Staten Island is the only Borough

         17  in New York City to have experienced a growth, 18.1

         18  percent, in senior populations, since the 1990

         19  census.

         20                 This is one percentage point greater

         21  than the population increase of Staten Island as a

         22  whole in that ten-year period. The greatest

         23  increase, a whopping 55.6 percent, within the

         24  elderly category, has been among the oldest of the

         25  old, 85 years and above.
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          2                 In the course of our work we hear on

          3  a daily basis from seniors who are seeking

          4  assistance with energy costs. Most of these are

          5  low-income people with incomes below 50 percent and

          6  even below 30 percent of the area median income.

          7                 These low fixed incomes combined with

          8  increasing market rate rents, a shortage of

          9  affordable housing and escalating heating costs,

         10  make aging comfortably in place a near

         11  impossibility.

         12                 Those who are experiencing a

         13  significant loss of income due to the death of a

         14  spouse are all the more burdened.

         15                 CASC has been receiving calls since

         16  late summer early fall before the heating season

         17  began regarding benefits available to the federal

         18  Home Energy Assistance Program, HEAP.

         19                 Although it is not yet winter, we

         20  continue to get new intakes daily from Staten Island

         21  seniors who, in anticipation of a high cost heating

         22  season are now seeking assistance to access programs

         23  that will help them defray those costs.

         24                 Others call looking for help to pay

         25  large existing bills and avoid service cutoff. Many
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          2  calls are from or about seniors living in other

          3  boroughs, who are in need of assistance to pay

          4  utility arrears.

          5                 Everyone knows that the prices for

          6  oil have skyrocketed, and it is costing almost

          7  double today what it had cost a year ago to fill the

          8  gas tank.

          9                 Despite escalating costs for heating

         10  fuel, the federal Home Energy Assistance Program

         11  standard annual grants are the same this year as

         12  they were last year.

         13                 This poses a particular problem for

         14  low-income senior citizens who must pay for their

         15  own heat, who are already enduring severe rent

         16  hardships in that they are paying more than 50

         17  percent of their income for rent.

         18                 Additionally, emergency HEAP grants

         19  made available to eligible households with turn off

         20  notices are now limited to one per year.

         21                 There are no emergency grants

         22  available for tenants whose heat is included in the

         23  rent.

         24                 Any senior tenant whose landlords

         25  have passed on the increases in heating costs today
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          2  in the form of rent increases, will just have to

          3  endure this extra burden.

          4                 Other existing entitlement programs

          5  designed to help low-income seniors stretch their

          6  dollars to make ends meet are also limited.

          7                 In calculating a recipient's budget

          8  for the food stamp program, that only credits a

          9  fixed amount for utility heating expenses,

         10  regardless of how high that bill actually runs.

         11                 The reality is a low-income senior

         12  will have to use any money left over after paying

         13  rent to pay the HEAP bill, rather than pay for food

         14  or other household necessities.

         15                 The Community Philanthropic Programs

         16  that offer additional assistance to low-income

         17  households with elevated heating costs are limited

         18  in size, scope and duration.

         19                 Last year, both the Neighborhood

         20  Heating Fund, which helps with KeySpan gas heating

         21  accounts one time per year, and the Energy Share

         22  Program, which helps with Con Edison electricity

         23  accounts once in a customer's lifetime, close within

         24  a few weeks of opening, and as soon as the limited

         25  grant funding ran out.
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          2                 There is no such assistant fund,

          3  there is no such assistance fund for oil accounts.

          4  So, seniors who have high bills for heating their

          5  homes with oil have nowhere to turn beyond the

          6  federal HEAP program. It is not uncommon for seniors

          7  to adopt a borrow from Peter to pay Paul approach by

          8  utilizing electric heaters to provide warmth as an

          9  alternative to turning up the heat and paying high

         10  oil or gas costs.

         11                 However, the reality is that this

         12  method of heating is expensive and inefficient and

         13  there is very little assistance available to cover

         14  domestic electric utility cost.

         15                 Worst, many of these devices used by

         16  seniors are old fashioned and unsafe to use.

         17                 Worse yet, many seniors resort to the

         18  equally unsafe fire hazard carbon monoxide risk of

         19  heating with ovens and stovetops. We see this all

         20  the time with the elderly who tend to feel the cold

         21  more, and particularly in apartments where the

         22  landlord provides the minimum heat level required,

         23  and for those of you who don't know, it's 68

         24  degrees, which it's too cold for me, so I'm freezing

         25  in that temperature, and/or in houses and apartments
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          2  that are not well insulated.

          3                 Three weeks ago I spoke with a blind

          4  and disabled senior woman with very low income and

          5  high expenses. She had no oil in the fuel tank in

          6  her home, as her vendor required cash on delivery,

          7  and she had no money available to pay for a

          8  delivery.

          9                 Since the weather had already turned

         10  chilly, she was using electric heaters to warm

         11  certain rooms in the house.

         12                 Another senior was referred to CASC

         13  last month with a huge heating account arrearage,

         14  and she was being threatened with a marshal's notice

         15  to terminate service and remove the meter.

         16                 We also recently heard about the new

         17  owner of a large apartment complex housing many

         18  seniors has advised residents they will not be

         19  getting as much heat this season as they did last

         20  year.

         21                 These are just a few examples that

         22  illustrate why a program to provide additional

         23  assistance for senior citizens who qualify for

         24  federal assistance under the Low-Income Home Energy

         25  Assistance Program is so badly needed.
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          2                 We used to be concerned, before the

          3  creation of the new Medicare Part T Prescription

          4  Drug Coverage Program that seniors were being forced

          5  to choose between paying for necessary medication

          6  and buying food.

          7                 We know worry that our elderly will

          8  forsake nourishment in order to stay warm.

          9                 We look to our leaders in the New

         10  York City Council and all of their elected officials

         11  to ensure this doesn't happen, and to be vigilant

         12  advocates for all New York City seniors in making

         13  certain that Intro. No. 739 is implemented.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 MR. WILLIAMS: Good afternoon. My

         16  testimony is going to be brief. My name is Jumanie

         17  Williams. I'm the Executive Director of the New York

         18  State Tenants and Neighbors. I thank Madam Chair and

         19  all of the City Council members for being here and

         20  allowing me to testify.

         21                 Tenants and Neighbors have about

         22  18,000 members Statewide, 75 percent of those all in

         23  New York City. We have 150 organizational members,

         24  about 90 percent of those are in New York City.

         25                 Many of the sayings talk about
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          2  certain parts of the population, show me them and

          3  I'll show you how just the City is. Without

          4  argument, seniors are one of those populations to

          5  see how we're taking care of our seniors, show you

          6  how just the City is. So, I'm grateful for the lead

          7  sponsor, Councilman Gentile, and all the other

          8  members for putting forth this Intro.

          9                 The seniors are definitely one of the

         10  most needed populations that need assistance.

         11  Seniors often, as has been stated a few times, have

         12  to decide between drugs, food, heat, rent. These are

         13  all life-threatening things. They can't choose one

         14  or the other, and they simply don't have the money

         15  to pay for it. It's not a luxury. It's a life and

         16  death situation.

         17                 One of the most vulnerable

         18  populations, regardless of whether costs go up or

         19  not, they simply don't have the money to pay for it.

         20  So, the question I often have as I'm doing this is

         21  are we saying that you should just fend for

         22  yourself, if we don't provide the services that they

         23  necessarily need.

         24                 These seniors have been around, they

         25  cannot work, many of them, so they cannot increase
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          2  their income. And they've paid their dues by working

          3  for the many, many hears. They are family, they are

          4  mothers and grandmothers, they have given life, they

          5  have definitely paid their dues for the times

          6  they've been here, and we need to provide for them.

          7                 As Tenants and Neighbors, we receive

          8  many calls for help from a lot of seniors, whether

          9  it's HEAP or the rent. It's usually the heat or the

         10  rent are services that are provided. And, you know,

         11  we don't provide direct services in terms of filling

         12  out the HEAP, but we provide them with information

         13  about HEAP and provide information about SCRIE,

         14  about rent, and we refer them to local groups, sort

         15  of the ones that were testifying here who do help

         16  them.

         17                 In my former life, however, I was a

         18  CBO providing direct services, and many experiences

         19  with the senior citizens who, for one, didn't know

         20  about the HEAP   bill, so it was great to see as

         21  part of this bill outreach. It's definitely integral

         22  to any kind of supplement provided, because many

         23  people just don't know about, particularly in

         24  low-income neighborhoods, particularly in minority

         25  neighborhoods. So, it's great to see that.
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          2                 Then at times, you know, the money

          3  can run out for heat. So, three things that I think

          4  are necessary are outreach, additional money for as

          5  the money runs out, and also supplemental for the

          6  $50 that they do receive. Heat is the only utility

          7  that the Rent Guidelines Board use to divide when

          8  they're raising the rents. They give one set of

          9  percentage increases for non -- I'm sorry, for

         10  tenants who provide their own heat and for tenants

         11  who don't. Because it's one of the most expensive

         12  and it's also, you know, needed, and this is going

         13  to be one of the things that the landlord groups use

         14  to raise the rent, who knows what, come October. And

         15  some of it is legitimate, some is not, but the

         16  bottom line is there are increased heating this year

         17  and it has to be paid for and our seniors cannot pay

         18  for it, and we sincerely need assistance to help our

         19  seniors. And I want to throw my support and the

         20  support of all of the members that we represent

         21  behind Intro. 739. Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

         23                 What kind of outreach do you think,

         24  in addition to what's being done? Do you have any

         25  other ideas in terms of outreach?
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          2                 MR. WILLIAMS: Well, the most

          3  effective one that we have was actually going

          4  door-to-door. Handing out flyers at train stations,

          5  things of that nature. I mean, it's good to put it

          6  in the papers. It's good to do all these things, but

          7  we have to get them where they are and usually

          8  that's in their homes, that's in senior centers,

          9  that's at the trains and shopping centers. So we try

         10  to go to where they are, and that's usually at those

         11  places. But one-on-one is definitely where it's at.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: In your opinion

         13  what sort of outreach?

         14                 MS. BRENNICK: Well, certainly, you

         15  know, press releases in the local newspapers are a

         16  big help for a lot of the senior citizens. I think

         17  notification in places where seniors go is

         18  important. I mean, doctors' offices, pharmacies,

         19  shopping centers, grocery centers. These are places

         20  that have bulletin boards that you can put these

         21  notices up of the HEAP program or additional

         22  services that are available.

         23                 I find a lot of senior citizens are

         24  calling us because they are concerned. They know the

         25  heating costs are going up, they're looking for ways
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          2  to remedy that.

          3                 We routinely do the HEAP applications

          4  and help people apply for the neighborhood heating

          5  fund or energy share, whatever they may be entitled

          6  to for all the clients that we have. But we're

          7  getting new calls in, people are anticipating the

          8  problem this season.

          9                 MR. WILLIAMS: Additionally just on

         10  that question, I think the people on the ground

         11  usually have also, you know, the best context,

         12  whether it's local community group or churches,

         13  places like that usually know how they can get the

         14  information out, some of the good places to begin

         15  also.

         16                 MS. BRENNICK: And certainly the

         17  senior centers. I mean, that is very important that,

         18  you know, they get notified.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you.

         20                 Council Member Gentile.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Thank you,

         22  Madam Chair. And I do want to thank Ms. Brennick and

         23  Mr. Williams for coming and showing support for the

         24  Intro. 739.

         25                 I'm curious, in terms of CASC, you
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          2  mentioned the increases in population of Staten

          3  Island, the senior increases, do you have statistics

          4  to show the increase in the number of applications

          5  that have been requested for HEAP?

          6                 MS. BRENNICK: Well, I mean I wouldn't

          7  have that. I guess that would come from the

          8  Department for the Aging.

          9                 But, you know, the thing with Staten

         10  Island is, it sort of mirrors the rest of the nation

         11  as opposed to the City. I think with the numbers

         12  they were using in New York City is that 70 percent

         13  of the households are renters. It's sort of the

         14  reverse on Staten Island, at least two-thirds of the

         15  households on Staten Island are homeowners. So,

         16  these people are paying their own heating costs.

         17  Also, uniquely in Staten Island, because we don't

         18  have a whole lot of apartment buildings or multiple

         19  dwellings, people may be renters but they are

         20  usually also paying for their heat. It's not

         21  uncommon. So, you know, the expenses that are going

         22  up are just, the money that's available now through

         23  the HEAP program and the other emergency programs,

         24  it's not going to -- it wasn't a whole lot before,

         25  but with the increases in fuel, you know, heat and
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          2  fuel this season is just going to be a drop in the

          3  bucket for these people.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: So your

          5  advocacy would be to use this City Aid money as

          6  subsidies to the existing heat, what they call "the

          7  heaters?"

          8                 MS. BRENNICK: Yes, people paying for

          9  heat.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Right.

         11                 MS. BRENNICK: I mean, certainly the

         12  people who are eligible for the HEAP program now, I

         13  think they need additional money. And I would pledge

         14  that we'll do our best to get the word out to as

         15  many people as possible, to seniors on Staten

         16  Island. We do, we have a vast transportation system,

         17  you know, we have our finger on the pulse of the

         18  seniors in Staten Island. I mean, we will certainly

         19  let them know, in addition to whatever regular HEAP

         20  benefits are available, and any supplemental

         21  benefits that become available. That's our job, to

         22  try to help them get, you know, whatever they could

         23  possibly get entitled -- whatever they're entitled

         24  to and whatever we can do to, you know, alleviate

         25  some of the expenses that they're going to incur.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Okay, great.

          3                 Mr. Williams, you had mentioned that

          4  your organization Tenants and Neighbors doesn't

          5  actually deal with the HEAP program. When seniors

          6  come to you with these questions, how do you deal

          7  with that?

          8                 MR. WILLIAMS: Well, when they come,

          9  and they come often, it's usually questions around

         10  the heat bill and what can be done to help it. So,

         11  we tell them about the HEAP subsidy program, and we

         12  don't normally help them with filling out the

         13  applications. We provide advocacy and referrals to

         14  help them to where they can get an application and

         15  what community group or organization they can go to

         16  if they need assistance getting it out. If all else

         17  fails, we still help them fill it out, we don't

         18  just, you know, put them out in the cold, but our

         19  first chance is to look for a community group like

         20  this one in the area that they live to go to to get

         21  it filled out.

         22                 But we do get an increasing, of

         23  course, number of calls for, you know, just

         24  heat-related calls.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: I'm curious,
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          2  and, again, you may not know this, but there's I

          3  guess no way to track how many seniors are actually

          4  calling 3-1-1 for applications, as opposed to coming

          5  to your office at CASC?

          6                 MS. BRENNICK: Yes. I wouldn't have

          7  any way to know.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Right.

          9                 MS. BRENNICK: I mean, the people who

         10  have been on the program at CASC this year received

         11  applications in the mail that were preprinted. I

         12  mean, they had to adjust the changes in income. And

         13  as I already mentioned, people who are on the food

         14  stamp program, people who are on SSI, they receive

         15  the automatic grant, those programs also know what

         16  their budget is, so if they are in a position where

         17  they're actually paying for heat, they did get the

         18  supplemental, you know, grant for the heating. But I

         19  mean, people need to be able to access as many

         20  emergency programs as is available, and it's just

         21  very difficult.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GENTILE: Again, Madam

         23  Chair, it seems outrageous to all of us here,

         24  sitting here, the $50 supplement is supposed to help

         25  anybody in the City of New York. It's just another
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          2  example of the federal government not having a dose

          3  of reality in terms of how people have to live in

          4  the City of New York, or a City of this size. So, I

          5  think that just underscores the need for a program

          6  like this, that we can hopefully provide from the

          7  City.

          8                 And, again, I thank you for the

          9  opportunity to advance this bill through a hearing.

         10                 MR. WILLIAMS: In addition, just in

         11  terms of outreach, should this bill pass, it

         12  hopefully will, we can immediately get it out to all

         13  of our members and organizations, the information.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: Thank you very much

         15  for your testimony.

         16                 MR. WILLIAMS: Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON BAEZ: I would like to

         18  thank everyone who testified here today. My

         19  colleagues. We've also been joined by Council Member

         20  Stewart. And to the staff on this Committee who

         21  worked very hard, Council Member Gentile, for this

         22  great bill, thank you very much.

         23                 Meeting adjourned.

         24                 (Hearing concluded at 11:40 a.m.)
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